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Conduct Discharge (BCD).  The BCD was subsequently approved at all levels of review and, on 
24 October 1996, you were so discharged. 
 
Post-discharge, you petitioned the Naval Discharge Review Board (NDRB) for an upgrade to 
your characterization of service.  The NDRB denied your request on 16 March 1998.  
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to, your desire to change your discharge character 
of service and contentions that you suffered from undiagnosed PTSD in service after a member 
from your platoon died following a difficult physical training exercise.  You further contend this 
incident caused you to use drugs that led to your discharge from the Marine Corps.  For purposes 
of clemency and equity consideration, the Board noted you did not provide supporting 
documentation describing post-service accomplishments or advocacy letters.    
 
As part of the Board’s review, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your request and 
provided the Board with an AO on 8 November 2022.  The AO stated in pertinent part: 
 

The Petitioner contends that he suffered from undiagnosed PTSD in service after a 
member from his platoon died following a difficult physical training exercise.  He 
submitted partial paperwork from the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) 
compensation and pension decision rating whereby he was found to be 70% service 
connected for PTSD.  He also submitted partial progress notes (three dates in June 
2022) from VA Southern Nevada Healthcare System where he was evidently seen 
in the context of therapy for PTSD.  It is possible that the counseling given him in 
November 1993 was in reference to a fallen Marine (as per his claim), and that he 
suffered from PTSD as a result of that experience.  Unauthorized absences, could 
be symptoms of PTSD, however methamphetamine use and disobedience of a 
lawful order, are not common symptoms, results, or observed behaviors of PTSD. 
There is no evidence that he was diagnosed with a mental health condition in 
military service, or that he exhibited any psychological symptoms or behavioral 
changes indicative of a diagnosable mental health condition.  Additional records 
(e.g., active duty medical records, post-service mental health records describing the 
Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific link to his misconduct) would 
aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 
 

The AO concluded, “it is my considered clinical opinion there is sufficient evidence of a 
mental health condition that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence 
that his misconduct could be attributed to a mental health condition.”  
 
After thorough review, the Board concluded your potentially mitigating factors were insufficient 
to warrant relief.  Specifically, the Board determined your misconduct as evidenced by your 
SPCM conviction, outweighed these mitigating factors.  In making this finding, the Board 
considered the seriousness of your misconduct and the fact it involved a drug offense.  The 
Board determined that illegal drug use by a Marine is contrary to military core values and policy, 
renders such Marines unfit for duty, and poses an unnecessary risk to the safety of their fellow 






